Marshall University

Marshall Digital Scholar

Management Faculty Research

Management and Health Care Administration

3-30-2023

Effects of the Needle Exchange Program and Its Current Status In West Virginia

Thomas Norton

Marshall University, norton7@marshall.edu

Amber Graves

Marshall University

Anthony Uriarte

Marshall University

Katherine Duty

Marshall University

Alberto Coustasse

Marshall University, coustassehen@marshall.edu

Follow this and additional works at: https://mds.marshall.edu/mgmt_faculty

Part of the Business Commons, Health and Medical Administration Commons, and the Health Services Research Commons

Recommended Citation

Norton, T., Graves, A., Uriarte, A., Duty, K., & Coustasse, A. (2023, March 30). "Effects of the Needle Exchange Program and Its Current Status In West Virginia." In Proceedings of the Appalachian Research in Business Symposium (154-161), Radford University, Radford, Virginia.

This Conference Proceeding is brought to you for free and open access by the Management and Health Care Administration at Marshall Digital Scholar. It has been accepted for inclusion in Management Faculty Research by an authorized administrator of Marshall Digital Scholar. For more information, please contact beachgr@marshall.edu.

EFFECTS OF THE NEEDLE EXCHANGE PROGRAM AND ITS CURRENT STATUS IN WEST VIRGINIA

Thomas A. Norton
Department of Accountancy and Legal Environment
Brad D. Smith Schools of Business
Marshall University
Corbly Hall 226
1 John Marshall Drive
Huntington, WV 25701
norton7@marshall.edu

Amber Graves
Health Administration Program
Lewis College of Business
Marshall University
100 E. Peyton Drive
South Charleston, WV 25303
hogsett4@marshall.edu

Anthony Uriarte
Health Administration Program
Lewis College of Business
Marshall University
100 E. Peyton Drive
South Charleston, WV 25303
anthonyuriarte@aim.com

Katherine Duty
Health Administration Program
Lewis College of Business
Marshall University
100 E. Peyton Drive
South Charleston, WV 25303
duty35@marshall.edu

Alberto Coustasse

Management and Healthcare Administration Division
Lewis College of Business
Marshall University
100 E. Peyton Drive
South Charleston, WV 25303
coustassehen@marshall.edu (Contact Author)

Key words:

Bloodborne Diseases, Healthcare Costs, Needle Exchange Program, Syringe Exchange Programs, West Virginia

Introduction

One of the main problems that have impacted the state of healthcare in West Virginia has been the rising costs of treatments for bloodborne infections (Bates et al., 2019). Bloodborne pathogens and their resulting diseases have commonly spread by exchanging contaminated needles (Denault & Gardner, 2021). In West Virginia, Needle Exchange Programs (NEPs) have been implemented to reduce the transmission of certain infections, such as HIV, hepatitis B, and hepatitis C, which have been more common among drug users (Beck & Kersey, 2018). In 2015, West Virginia had the second-highest rate of cases of hepatitis C Virus (HCV) in the country (3.4 per 100,000) (Davis et al., 2018). The overdose rate has drastically increased over the last decade in the US (Dasgupta et al., 2018). In 2015, West Virginia had the highest overdose rate of 33,091, accounting for 41.5 deaths per 100,000 people (Hedegaard et al., 2017). The HIV rate increased by over 300% in West Virginia, between 2007 and 2015, with the most frequently indicated risk factors for acquiring HIV infections being used drugs distributed on the street and injection drug use (Rudd et al., 2016).

Literature Overview

In response to these elevated rates, NEP opened in West Virginia starting in 2015, with the first onset in one of the largest cities, Huntington (Davis et al., 2017). With an average of roughly 41.5 deaths per 100,000 people in 2015 related to drug overdoses, West Virginia has also been labeled a center of illegal drug use (Dydyk et al., 2021). These spikes in drug overdoses have been related to over-prescription cases that plagued the region previously (Okorie, 2019). West Virginia was found to have led the US in the opioid crisis in 2015, with the state dominating the country's opioid-related overdose deaths (Kaski et al., 2019). The same year, West Virginia was also determined to be home to one of the country's highest synthetic opioid death rates, with roughly 26.3 persons per every 100,000 persons (Seth et al., 2018). Lastly, West Virginia, behind Indiana, had the second-highest hepatitis C virus (HCV) infection rate in 2018, at 3.9 persons per 100,000 (CDC, 2018). The problem of contaminated needle utilization has been one that has plagued West Virginia for years (Vestal, 2016).

NEPs have intended to target even the worst needle sharers. Distributive syringe sharers have been described as self-identified users at needle exchange sites who report having shared their syringes multiple times in a previous 30-day period (Adams et al., 2019).

Methodology

The purpose of this study was to examine the effects of the needle exchange program in West Virginia to determine its influence on healthcare costs, rates of infectious disease, and the prevalence of drug use as well as to analyze its current legal policy. This study utilized mixed

methodologies with a literature review complemented by semi-structured interviews with specialists in the field to cover data that has yet to be published in the academic literature.

Results

The research showed that implementing NEP in West Virginia led to decreased rates of HIV and hepatitis among injection drug users. Preventative measures taken by the program also helped to avert future healthcare costs related to treating infectious diseases. The review suggested a positive relationship between implementing NEP and healthcare outcomes, healthcare costs, and the spread of bloodborne diseases. Despite the growing evidence that a well-run needle and syringe program can save lives and healthcare costs and have an impact on the community in a positive way, it has remained politically charged and difficult to implement. The West Virginia Legislature passed Senate Bill 334, the Syringe Services Program Act, in July 2021. The Bill placed severe limitations on NEPs and required various licensure processes. Roundly criticized by those in the field, many said NEP could not adequately operate with Senate Bill 334 as the new law; contrary to the advice and objections from leaders in the field, the West Virginia Legislature decided to control these syringe services (Milan Puskar Health Right v. Crouch, 2022). Since the law's passage, many NSPs have been forced to close their doors, and rates of bloodborne diseases are up ticking (Stuck, 2021).

For an infected patient with HIV, lifetime costs have been found to total more than \$450,000 (Bingham et al., 2021). Researchers have found that syringe service programs (SSPs) have helped lower infection rates, lessened the presence of needles in public places, and reduced healthcare costs (CDC, 2019).

West Virginia's Opioid Epidemic Next Harm Reduction organization, a non-profit online website that provides supplies, education, and support to drug abuse users, found that harm reduction programs and needle exchanges did not increase or promote substance or drug abuse but rather facilitated people to get the proper care they needed (PBS, 2021). It was explained that removing NEP not only facilitated HIV and hepatitis C transmission but forced drug users to engage in risky behavior, such as sharing needles or utilizing the same needle up to 20 to 30 times (PBS, 2021). NEPs have been found to reduce HIV transmission rates by one-third to two-fifths (ACLU, 2021). Many have provided access to sterile paraphernalia, acting as access points to discard used needles and even providing condoms and additional services to reduce the spread of disease in the community (Fernandes, Cary, Duarte, Jesus, & Alarcao, 2017). Participants of NEP were found to have been five times more likely to enter drug treatment when compared to those who had never participated in the program (ACLU, 2021).

In 2017, Cabell County, WV, recorded 831 non-fatal overdoses and 182 overdose deaths (Fire Chief for the City of Huntington Fire Department Interview, 2021). In 2018, however, with the continued implementation of NEP in the county, the number of non-fatal overdoses decreased by 40%. Another 25% reduced it for fatal overdoses (Fire Chief for the City of Huntington Fire Department Interview, 2021). In total, the clean needle exchange program was found to have prevented an estimated 200 overdoses in Cabell County since 2015, the year of implementation of the program (Physician Specialist Cabell County Health Department, 2021). According to this

specialist, the estimated cost of one overdose death was \$1.1 million, and healthcare costs associated with IV drug use were valued at \$1 million. Translated, the funds saved in preventing one overdose could run the clean needle exchange program for two years (Physician specialist Cabell County Health Department, 2021).

Another study found that the preventative HIV costs associated with needle-exchange programs totaled between \$4,000 and \$12,000 annually per injecting drug user (Iozzo, 2011). For an average to a smaller city in the US, the cost of running a needle exchange program was deemed somewhere near \$160,000 or about \$20 per user per year (ACLU, 2021). Treating an individual for HIV, specifically an injecting drug user, costs \$190,000 yearly (Iozzo, 2011). Therefore, the costs associated with running a needle exchange program amounted to less than the treatment costs for one infected HIV patient in some cities. A single tri-state needle exchange program that services Kentucky, Ohio, and West Virginia reported collecting more than 27,000 needles (Bixler, et al., 2018). A spokesman for the program explained that those are 27,000 needles that would have been left in the streets and exposed citizens to public harm if not for the operation of NEP (Suro, 2017).

Other actions that included going beyond handing out clean needles or educating and providing resources to needle and syringe users included NEP successfully catching HIV outbreaks. Through its screening and questioning of needle users, a needle exchange group in Charleston, West Virginia, named Solutions Oriented Addiction Response or SOAR, discovered an HIV outbreak, specifically in Cabell County, that spread to roughly 50 individuals (Vergano, 2021). The severity of the need for NEP has been showcased in the fact that two of the four most significant HIV outbreaks to occur in the US in 2021 occurred in West Virginia and that these NEP helped to eliminate the rapid transmission of HIV primarily from those who injected heroin, fentanyl, and methamphetamines because of opioid addiction (Vergano, 2021). It has also been reported that the use of contaminated needles in West Virginia was a public health disaster as Charleston, with nearly 178,000 citizens, had been found to have a higher rate of new HIV cases, with 35 new cases in 2020 compared to New York City who had a recorded 36 HIV cases tied to intravenous drug use in 2019, but with a population of more than 8 million (Raby, 2021).

An examination into the importance of NEP found that with an annual \$10 to \$50 million funding increase, 194-816 HIV infections would be averted (Nguyen et al., 2014). The cost per infection prevented totaled somewhere between \$51,601 and \$61,302, meaning that the rate of financial return would be between 7.58 and 6.38 (Nguyen et al., 2014). In March 2018, with Kanawha County in the middle of an overdose epidemic followed by an HIV outbreak, the needle exchange program in Charleston, WV, suspended health department operations (Pollini, 2019). The state capital was left with little to no sterile needles for drug users, leaving needle users desperate, digging in the dirt or trash for old needles (Leffler, 2021). This allowed for a spike in the spread of infectious bloodborne diseases within the region and resulted at the end of one of the most studied methods to prevent the spread of HIV and hepatitis C (Peace, 2020). From 2018 to 2019, when the Kanawha health department needle exchange program remained disbanded, there was an uptick in HIV cases related to intravenous drug use from 12.5% to 62.4% (Raby, 2021). Thus, an association between the closing of the needle exchange program was recognized as a reason for the increased rates of hepatitis C and HIV in the state (Davis et al., 2019).

Conclusion

The literature review and semi-structured interviews suggested a strong association between implementing NEP and decreased incidents of bloodborne infections, increased health outcomes, and decreased health costs.

The study showed that implementing NEP in West Virginia led to decreased rates of HIV and hepatitis among injection drug users. Preventative measures taken by the program also helped to avert future healthcare costs related to treating infectious diseases. Despite the growing evidence that a well-run needle and syringe program can save lives and healthcare costs and have an impact on the community in a positive way, it has remained politically charged and difficult to implement. The barriers set up by the West Virginia Legislature with Senate Bill 334 have been costing West Virginia's taxpayers possibly millions and millions yearly in excess healthcare costs.

Senate Bill 334, the Syringe Services Program Act, severely limited NEPs and required various licensure processes. Since the law's passage, many NSPs have been forced to close their doors, and rates of bloodborne diseases are up ticking. Roundly criticized by those in the field, many said NEP could not adequately operate with Senate Bill 334 as the new law; contrary to the advice and objections from leaders in the field, the West Virginia Legislature decided to control these syringe services.

There has been significant controversy regarding NEP in West Virginia as there has been an opinion that NEP enables drug users and needle users. However, this study is one of many that have confirmed that implementing NEP helped positively impact healthcare costs and outcomes. The CDC also echoes this by allocating \$7.7 million to States strengthening syringe service programs. It is time for the leadership in West Virginia to accept the established science and quit being poised to remain last in every measure of success. Assuming the trend is not reversed, and Senate Bill 334 is not repealed, the West Virginia Legislature will exacerbate the problems of the opioid epidemic and cost a considerable amount of funds for West Virginia taxpayers.

References

ACLU. (2021). Needle exchange programs promote public safety. Retrieved January 16, 2023, from https://www.aclu.org/fact-sheet/needle-exchange-programs-promote-public-safety#11

Adams, M., An, Q., Broz, D., Burnett, J., Wejnert, C., & Paz-Bailey, G. (2019). Distributive Syringe Sharing and Use of Syringe Services Programs (SSPs) Among Persons Who Inject Drugs. *AIDS Behavior*, 23(12), 3306-3314. doi:10.1007/s10461-019-02615-4

Bates, M. C., Annie, F., Jha, A., & Kerns, F. (2019). Increasing incidence of IV-drug use associated endocarditis in southern West Virginia and potential economic impact. *Clinical cardiology*, 42(4), 432–437. https://doi.org/10.1002/clc.23162

Beck, E. & Kersey, L. (2018, March 26). Health department suspends needle-exchange portion of harm reduction clinic. *Charleston Gazette-Mail.*, Retrieved January 16, 2023, from

fhttps://www.wvgazettemail.com/news/health/health-department-suspends-needle-exchange-portion-of-harm-reduction-clinic/article_8f995567-0895-5347-a0f0-1bf7ada6877e.htm.

Bingham, A., Shrestha, R. K., Khurana, N., Jacobson, E. U., & Farnham, P. G. (2021). Estimated Lifetime HIV-Related Medical Costs in the United States. *Sexually Transmitted Diseases*, 48(4), 299-304. doi:10.1097/olq.0000000000001366

Bixler, D., Corby-Lee, G., Proescholdbell, S., Ramirez, T., Kilkenny, M. E., LaRocco, M., Childs, R., Brumage, M. R., Settle, A. D., Teshale, E. H., & Asher, A. (2018). Access to Syringe Services Programs - Kentucky, North Carolina, and West Virginia, 2013-2017. *MMWR. Morbidity and mortality weekly report*, 67(18), 529–532. https://doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm6718a5

Centers for Disease Control and Prevention [CDC]. (2018). Viral hepatitis surveillance—United States, 2016. *Atlanta: US Department of health and human services* Retrieved January 16, 2023, from https://www.cdc.gov/hepatitis/statistics/2016surveillance/pdfs/2016HepSurveillanceRpt.pd.

Centers for Disease Control and Prevention [CDC]. (2019, May 23). *Syringe Services Programs (SSPs)*. Retrieved January 16, 2023, from, https://www.cdc.gov/ssp/syringe-services-programs-faq.html

Dasgupta, N., Beletsky, L., & Ciccarone, D. (2018). Opioid Crisis: No Easy Fix to Its Social and Economic Determinants. *American journal of public health*, 108(2), 182–186. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2017.304187

Davis, S. M., Daily, S., Kristjansson, A. L., Kelley, G. A., Zullig, K., Baus, A., Davidov, D., & Fisher, M. (2017). Needle exchange programs for the prevention of hepatitis C virus infection in people who inject drugs: a systematic review with meta-analysis. *Harm reduction journal*, *14*(1), 25. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12954-017-0156-z

Davis, S. M., Davidov, D., Kristjansson, A. L., Zullig, K., Baus, A., & Fisher, M. (2018). Qualitative case study of needle exchange programs in the Central Appalachian region of the United States. *PloS one*, *13*(10), e0205466. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0205466

Davis, S. M., Kristjansson, A. L., Davidov, D., Zullig, K., Baus, A., & Fisher, M. (2019). Barriers to using new needles encountered by rural Appalachian people who inject drugs: implications for needle exchange. *Harm reduction journal*, 16(1), 1-8.

Denault, D., & Gardner, H. (2021). OSHA Bloodborne Pathogen Standards. In *StatPearls*. Treasure Island (FL): StatPearls Publishing

Dydyk, A. M., Sizemore, D. C., Trachsel, L. A., Conermann, T., & Porter, B. R. (2021). West Virginia Opioid Prescribing for Chronic Pain While Avoiding Drug Diversion. In *StatPearls*. StatPearls Publishing.

Fernandes, R. M., Cary, M., Duarte, G., Jesus, G., Alarcão, J., Torre, C., Costa, S., Costa, J., & Carneiro, A. V. (2017). Effectiveness of needle and syringe Programs in people who inject drugs

- An overview of systematic reviews. *BMC public health*, *17*(1), 309. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-017-4210-2
- Hedegaard, H., Warner, M., & Minino, A. M. (2017). Drug Overdose Deaths in the United States, 1999-2015. *NCHS Data Brief* (273), 1-8. Retrieved January 16, 2023, from https://www.wvgazettemail.com/news/health/needle-exchange-program-concerns-some-c
- Kaski, S. W., Brooks, S., Wen, S., Haut, M. W., Siderovski, D. P., Berry, J. H., . Setola, V. (2019). Four single nucleotide polymorphisms in genes involved in neuronal signaling are associated with Opioid Use Disorder in West Virginia. *Journal of opioid management*, 15(2), 103.
- Leffler, J. (2021, August 4). CDC Finds Testing Gaps, Lack Of Clean Needles To Tackle Kanawha HIV Outbreak. WV Public Broadcasting. Retrieved January 16, 2023, from https://www.wvpublic.org/health-science/2021-08-04/cdc-finds-testing-gaps-lack-of-clean-needles-to-tackle-kanawha-hiv-outbreak.
- Nguyen, T. Q., Weir, B. W., Des Jarlais, D. C., Pinkerton, S. D., & Holtgrave, D. R. (2014). Syringe exchange in the United States: a national level economic evaluation of hypothetical increases in investment. *AIDS and behavior*, 18(11), 2144–2155. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10461-014-0789-9
- Okorie A. (2019). Utilization History of Emergency Medical Services Among West Virginia Drug Overdose Decedents. *Online Journal of Public Health Informatics*, 11(1), e450. https://doi.org/10.5210/ojphi.v11i1.9939
- PBS. (2021, August 12). She started an underground clean needle exchange and changed lives. PBS NewsHour. Retrieved January 16, 2023, from https://www.pbs.org/newshour/brief/386926/jamie-favaro.
- Peace, L. (2020, December 15th). When a West Virginia County eliminated its needle exchange, experts forewarned of an HIV crisis. Now it's here. *Mountain State Spotlight*. Retrieved January 16, 2023, from https://mountainstatespotlight.org/2020/12/15/when-a-west-virginia-county-eliminated-its-needle-exchange-experts-forewarned-of-an-hiv-crisis-now-its-here/
- Phillips, M. J., Coustasse, A., Johnson, S., & Washington, B. (2018, April). *The effectiveness of needle exchange programs in the United States and West Virginia*. Slide presentation at the Marshall University Lewis College of Business Research Day, Huntington, WV. Retrieved January 16, 2023, from https://mds.marshall.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1197&context=mgmt_faculty
- Pollini R. A. (2019). Wild . . . But Not So Wonderful Responding to Injection Drug Use in West Virginia. *American journal of public health*, 109(3), 354–355. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2018.304937
- Raby, J. (2021, March 17). *CDC: West Virginia HIV wave could be 'tip of the iceberg'*. AP News. Retrieved January 16, 2023, from <a href="https://apnews.com/article/opioids-coronavirus-pandemic-pandem

drug-abuse-west-virginia-charleston-d825c1b710923c1ef636f21f4b349a71

Right v. Crouch (2022) *Milan Puskar Health Right v. Crouch*, 596 F. Supp. 3d 595 (S.D.W. Va. 2022). https://casetext.com/case/milan-puskar-health-right-v-crouch

Rudd, R. A., Seth, P., David, F., & Scholl, L. (2016). Increases in Drug and Opioid-Involved Overdose Deaths - United States, 2010-2015. *MMWR. Morbidity and mortality weekly report*, 65(50-51), 1445-1452. doi:10.15585/mmwr.mm655051e1

Seth, P., Scholl, L., Rudd, R. A., & Bacon, S. (2018). Overdose deaths involving opioids, cocaine, and psychostimulants—United States, 2015–2016. *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*, 67(12), 349.

Stuck (2021, March 14) *No justification: 'Senate bill will end syringe services in WV, experts say.* Herald-Dispatch. Retrieved January 16, 2023, from https://www.herald-dispatch.com/news/no-justification-senate-bill-will-end-syringe-services-in-wv-experts-say/article_78b2bce1-0f7d-5d56-852b-d50b73da6edb.html

Suro, P. (2017, July 25). Local needle exchanges collect more than 27,000 every month. WCPO. Retrieved January 16, 2023, from https://www.wcpo.com/news/our-community/local-needleexchanges-collect-more-than-27000-every-month

Vergano, D. (2021). West Virginia Is Trying To Block Needle Exchanges Amid The Worst HIV Outbreak In The US. *BuzzFeed News*. Retrieved January 16, 2023, from, https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/danvergano/west-virginia-hiv-needle-exchange

Vestal, C. (2016, June 06). Early results of W.Va. town's needle exchange program show progress. Retrieved January 16, 2023, from https://www.pbs.org/newshour/health/early-results-of-w-vatowns-needle-exchange-program-shows-progress